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January 9, 2007

Northwest Ohio Juvenile Detention, Training and Rehabilitation 

District Board Minutes

January 9, 2007
The Board of the Northwest Ohio Juvenile Detention, Training and Rehabilitation District met on this day at 9:00 a.m. in the multi-purpose room of the Detention Center.
The meeting was called to order.  The Board did not act on any issues as there were not enough members present to form a quorum.  Judge Bumb reviewed the By-laws.   Section 5 – Organization & Structure of the District Board of Trustees (A) states, “…In the event that the named County Commissioner is unable to attend any meeting, either of that county’s remaining two Commissioners my attend the meeting in his/her stead, fully participate and be entitled to vote in the place of the absent member Commissioner… “.  A copy of the By-Laws Section 5A will be forwarded to the twelve County Commissioners.
The Executive Committee includes Paul Allison, Scott Acus and Commissioner Brian Davis.  Judge Bird is the Executive Committee Advisor.

Roll Call was taken.  The following members were present:
Defiance County


Fulton County


Henry County


Williams County
Roger Gardner


Michael Bumb


Tom Mack


Steve Bird
Tom Kime


Joe Short


Rich Myers




Stephen Ruyle


Roy Miller


Larry Siclair



Roger introduced Rich Myers.  He is the newly elected Commissioner from Henry County.  

Others present:
April Cook   Gayle Hilkert    Brian Patrick

Minutes of the November 14, 2006 meeting will be approved next meeting.

Superintendent’s Report

Presented by Superintendent Brian Patrick

Population Report:


November 
December



Intakes
   
44

38
    


Releases

44

32



Recidivists
17 (39%)
14 (37%)
Security Report:

Use of Force






November
December
Escorts to observation cell 




16

 2
For the Removal of safety/security threat or inflicting self-harm
  6

 0
Use of Force incidents resulting in injury



  0

 0
Medical Services Report:




November
December
Nurse Sick Calls





41

51

Physician Sick Calls




21

19
Physicals





10

16

ER Visits





05

02
Hospital Admits





00

00
Ambulance Transports




02

00

Percentage of Detainees on Prescription Medication

60%

26%
Percentage of Detainees on Psychotropic Medication

12%

15%

Program/Services Report:

Life without Drugs Program:



November and December
Total Number of Individual Hours per County

   31.00





Total Number of Case Management Units per County

   85.20 





Total Number of Group Hours per County


 256.00
Total Number of Assessment Hours per County

     2.70
Mental Health Program:




November

December
Mental Health Assessments



  6.00


  5.00
One-hour Groups Weekly




19.00


21.00
Family sessions a week




  5.00

  
10.00
Community Supportive Progress Sessions


  7.00


  6.00
 
 (Court Appearances, First Call for Help, Job and Family Services referrals and contact with Probation Officers)
There were 70 Suicide Watch Days in November (64-15 minutes watches and 6 One-on-One watches).  In December there were 24 Suicide Watch days (24-15 minute watches.  There were no One-on-One watches.)
Daily assessments were conducted on suicide watch detainees.  First Call for Help was not contacted during the reporting period.

Education Summary: 




Classroom A.   During the month of November there were a total of 278 detainees who were in attendance twice a day, and received instruction in Reading, Writing, Language:  219 males, 59 females.
During December there 345 detainees who were in attendance twice a day, and received instruction in Reading, Writing, and Language: 284 males and 61 females.

Classroom B.   During the month of November there were a total of 272 detainees who were in attendance twice a day, and received instruction in math, science and social studies:  222 males, 50 females

During the month of December there were a total of 350 detainees who were in attendance twice a day, and received instruction in:  math, science and social studies:  290 males, 60 females.

Training Report:

Superintendent Patrick reported 5 training hours for November and December.  Training included online training CORENOW. COM;  Introduction to Word, Excel and Powerpoint, and Transportation guidelines.
Personnel Report:

New hires: 
4
Intermittent Officers 

Resignations:
4 
Full Time Officer
Terminations:
1
Intermittent Officer

Promotions:
1
JCO to Lieutenant



(Probationary)
Vacancies:
2
Full-Time Corrections Officers
Status Change:
3
Intermittent Officers to Full-Time Officers


2
Part-time Corrections Officers

Larry Siclair questioned if four (4) resignations was unusual.  Brian explained the resignations.  One officer had a conflict of interest.  He was an auxiliary police officer.  He would call off work yet work the auxiliary position.  Brian discussed the situation with the officer.  He opted to resign this position.  One officer resigned to take a position with a police department.  One officer resigned to take a position with the Ohio State Highway Patrol.  One officer worked a brief period and decided this was not for him.

Rich Myers asked for an explanation of the termination.  Brian explained the officer involved was an auxiliary Deputy Sheriff.  The auxiliary position was conflicting with his full-time duties here.  Brian discussed the situation with this officer as well.  The officer submitted his resignation effective in two weeks.  However, he called in sick several times after he submitted his resignation.   

Grievances.    There was one Grievance included in the Board Packet.  The issue was resolved at the Superintendent’s level.  
Roger asked Rich if he had received a Policy Manual from the previous Commissioner.  Brian follows the policy in personnel areas.    Rich will be provided with a copy of our Policy Manual.
Fiscal Officer Report 

Monthly Statistics

Monthly Billing Census Report

During November one County was charged with 3 overages.    There was one non-member county who housed one (1) detainee for  12 days.

Previous Credits YTD

 $  14,051.00

Average Daily Population

20.83
November Credits

 $    1,518.00 

Average Female Population
  4.40

During December there were no member county overages.  One non-member county housed one (1) detainee for 11 days.

      December Credits

$     1,133.00

Average Daily Population

21.13

      2006 Total Credits

$   16,702.00  

Average Female Population
  3.58

Each member county is allowed three overages per month before the overage fee is charged.
       Putnam County housed a detainee here in November.  Hancock County housed a detainee here in December.

Budget Report


Cash Report:


Reviewed Cash Report in Board Packet.  


Operating Fund





Capital Fund

2006 Beginning Balance

         
   297,622.19
2006 Beginning Balance
  151,536.52
    


2006 Revenues 



1,287,287.04
2006 Revenues 

    10,255.09
2006 Expenditures


1,279,397.20
2006 Expenditures 
    19,077.28



Ending Balance 12/31/06

   306,072.03

Ending Balance
   142,714.33

Account Transfers are detailed in Board Packet.  We will request approval at next meeting.
In November Ohio Job and Family Services paid a lump sum of $5,300 in unemployment to a former employee for the period of December 7, 2005 thru September 23, 2006.  We transferred a total of $3,000 to cover this unexpected expense.  
Board reviewed the 2006 Operating Budget.  We expended 90.67% of the operating funds and 29.45% of Capital funds.

The 2006 Carry Over funds are listed in the Board Packet.  These are expensed that were incurred during December to be paid in January.  The 2006 Carry-Over funds will be reported with the 2007 Budget.  

Roger questioned the Worker’s Comp.  We have projections that 2007 will be less than 2006.
The Board did not act on this report.  

Assistant Superintendent’s Report

Contract Beds Research Information.  At the last meeting the Board asked April to contact other detention centers in the state to research their contracting and selling of beds.    The results are as follows:


40 Detention Center in the State of Ohio  (37 counting Multi-County as one)


11 Detention Centers do not sell beds

leaving 25 that do sell beds


14 of 36 requests for information were returned 
leaving 22 with no response back


7 of the 14 do not sell beds


leaving 7 responses 

Facilities range in size from 19 beds to 45 beds.  Daily per diems range from $75.00 to $92.00.  The average per diem of $84.00.  Some Counties have a written contract.  Some Counties guarantee beds.  Some Counties have release/removal clauses.   One issue facilities face is that other Counties may not always be in compliance and do not follow policy.  Tom Kime noted we are a 32 bed facility.  Typically we average 24 beds. We need to maximize use.  Contracting beds is an option to increase revenue.  The Board questions if other Counties know what services we have to offer.  Brian will research bill back policies with Four County Family First and 5 County Drug and Alcohol.  Options could include offering a Detention Rate as well as a rate based on services provided.    Tom Mack questioned why other Counties send detainees to our facility.  Brian explained some counties do not have facilities and send their detainees here.  Also, we do offer services that other detention centers may not have.   We will accept detainees less than 10 years of age, not every facility will accept 
detainees that young.   Brian and April will continue to research and report next meeting.  Roger commended April for the research she presented.  
Soft Tec –We went live with the Soft Tec System January 4, 2007.  We do have some issues to resolve, however overall it is going well.  We met our goal of going live the first of the year.  
WatchTec System  It was reported last meeting the WatchTec System was working better.  However, that afternoon we started having problems again.  We are unable to download anything into the system.  The scanners are not working.  There are corrupt files.  April noted we have had problems for approximately two (2) years.   WatchTec has never been efficient.  The system is not dependable and we are concerned that we may lose data.  This information is vital.  April and Brian agree we should consider cutting our losses and give up on the Watchtec System.  We are manually documenting everything now to make sure we do not lose information.  WatchTec was purchased about five (5) years ago.  Additional scanners were also purchased.  We have spent a significant amount of money on WatchTec.   The hardware and software are both problematic.  One problem may be solved however another one develops.  Brian and April may make the decision to discontinue use of WatchTec as there is no expenditure of funds involved.  The Board questioned if the System could be sold.   No other Juvenile Detention Center in Ohio uses the WatchTec System.  Rich suggested a knowledgeable person may be able to help us with this problem.  He knows a programmer that may be able to help us resolve our issues.   It may be a simple problem.  At least we would know if the system is worth working with.     Tom Mack questioned if we could purchase other software that would be compatible with the scanners.  We would make the purchase with the idea the other software would work with our scanners.   We can research the options.  
Tom Mack also asked about the computer purchases the Judges are making for the facility.  April explained the Judges are purchasing a server and educational software.  It is not related to the Inmate Management System.  Data Eclipse will schedule a time later in January to install the server.  We have already received the Pace Basic Education and TABE (the assessment program).    We are waiting for confirmation on the Microsoft Word software to be installed on classroom and Pod computers. 

Facility Committee

Joe Short noted that Dean was very interested the air flow study.  Brian reported that Poggemeyer, Design Engineer Consulting Associates, Roger and members from the Facility Committee met to discuss issues.  The original design plans called for a 2 “pipe.  A 1 ½ inch pipe was installed so we are not getting the proper flow.  As a result it is not heating the coil.  They are going to adjust the controls to change the dampers.  They discussed some other options as well.  They came on Thursday to start some work however they left without talking with Brian.   They did put a timer on the system. Now when the dampers open up and the cold air starts coming through the freeze-stat kicks on.  It shuts the dampers down.  The system must come up to temperature before it opens back up again.  They put a timer on for one minute so we can get some flow.  The hope is that will be enough that the system won’t constantly kick on and off and the return air will help so the freeze-stat will not kick off.  They turned on a flow for the chiller.  Previously the chiller wasn’t turned on.  With water moving it should not freeze the chiller.   There is some question as to how well this will work.  Brian is sending a certified letter requesting detail of the work they did so we have documentation of what has been tried.  
Poggemeyer and DECA agreed the initial installation did not follow the blueprints.    The issue has not been resolved and remains open. 

Personnel and Grievance Committee

There was a Grievance submitted in November.  An Officer felt he was overlooked to serve as Officer in Charge when a Lieutenant was not available.  Previously the Lieutenant selected an officer to fill in when he/she was not available.  Now there is a chain of command.  If the Lieutenant calls in sick there is a specific officer who is in place to take charge.  The officer who submitted the Grievance was of the understanding he could never serve as Officer in Charge.  Brian explained to him he could be OIC.  He just is not second on the list under the Lieutenant.  The officer was satisfied with the response.

Tom Mack congratulated Brian on his second anniversary (DOH 12/27/2004) with the facility.  The Personnel Committee is looking for an evaluation form that is suited to the position.  Last year the same evaluation form was used for the Superintendent as for other NWOJDC employees.  It was determined that was not appropriate.  The Committee will evaluate comparable salaries.  The Committee would like input from everyone and will be doing that via e:mail.  The Personnel Committee will communicate with all Committee Chairs for input.   The Personnel Committee will report back to the Board with a salary recommendation.  Any decision will be retroactive to anniversary date.

Finance Committee

The 2007 approved Budget was distributed with the November minutes.  Tom Kime noted the Finance Committee based the 2007 budget on a carry-over of $118,000 that was projected in November.  We will have approximately $175,000 in carry-over.  Total Operating Budget expended for 2006 was $1,279,397.  Tom Mack asked about if we would be asking member counties for a 10% rent increase for 2008 as this was discussed while preparing the 2007 budget.  That discussion was based on a projected carry-over of $118,000.  This will 
be evaluated next year.  At this point it appears we may need to increase 5% for the next several years to be secure.  The Commissioners would need to approve any increase.    If state funding were ever re-instated it would be helpful. 
Program and Policy Committee

The Committee has not met since last meeting.  There are no issues to discuss.
Old Business 
Brian distributed the 2006 Annual Report for review.

New Business

Roger reviewed the Board Members from each County.  He also asked if there was an update on a new appointment from Fulton County.   Roger will reassign Committees.  He would like to rotate the new members into the Committees before next meeting.  

The Organizational Meeting will be in May.  However, with the changes in Commissioners Roger feels it would be best to re-assign Committees now. 
Roger noted Fulton County has an at large member.   At the time the By-Laws were written there were 4 Commissioners, one from each County, 2 representatives from each County, and one at large member.  The At Large member at the time was Lowell Rupp from Fulton County.  Lowell Rupp was the Board Chairman.  It was noted that Fulton County is the largest member County.  

The minutes will include Section 5A of the By-Laws.  Also, new members will receive most recent copy of the By-Laws. 
Meeting adjourned 10:10 a.m.

Next Meeting March 13, 2007
__________________________________________________


________________________
Respectfully Submitted






Date

__________________________________________________


__________________________

Approved By







Date
Section 5 - Organization & Structure of the District
Board of Trustees
(A)
Trustees of the Board are appointed pursuant, to Ohio Revised Code Sections 2151.343 and 2151.68 by the joint Board of County Commissioners as approved by the Juvenile Court Judge of the County to which such person is resident. The terms of office and the manner of appointment are established by the aforesaid sections of law. There shall be three Trustees from each of the member Counties, at least one of whom shall be a sitting County Commissioner from that County. One at large Trustee shall also be appointed. In the event that the named County Commissioner is unable to attend any meeting, either of that County’s remaining two Commissioners may attend the meeting in his/her stead, fully participate and be entitled to vote in the place of the absent member Commissioner. Terms of office for each Trustee shall be five years. Initial terms of office shall be staggered according to Ohio Revised Code Sections 2151.343 and 2151.68.

